

Resting state networks characterization for individual subjects assessment

Javier Ricardo Guaje Guerra

National University of Colombia System and Industrial Engineering Department Bogotá, Colombia 2019

Resting state networks characterization for individual subjects assessment

Javier Ricardo Guaje Guerra

Thesis presented as partial requirement to obtain the title of: Master in Engineering - Systems and Computer Engineering

Advisor:

Francisco A. Gómez J. Ph.D. Mathematics Department, Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogotá, Colombia CoAdvisor: Fabio A. González O. Ph.D. Systems and Industrial Engineering Department, Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogotá, Colombia

Research Field: Biosignal processing Research Group: Computational Modeling of Biological Systems (*COMBIOS*), National University of Colombia

> National University of Colombia System and Industrial Engineering Department Bogotá, Colombia 2019

Dedication

To Olga Lucia Guerra Melo and Jairo Aldemar Guaje Miranda, because without their support, I would not have had the chance to achieve these goals in my life or become the professional and person I have become. There are no words to describe how thankful I feel for all the sacrifices you have made for me and my brothers.

To Jairo Andres Guaje Guerra, Daniel Esteban Guaje Guerra and Diego Alejandro Guaje Guerra for being the best brothers I could ask for. Thanks for always believe in me and encourage me to be a someone who inspires and impact lives.

Abstract

Cumulative research in hemodynamic brain activity measured in resting state (RS) using functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) suggests that healthy brain dynamics are distributed on large-scale spatial resting state networks (RSNs). These networks correspond to well-defined functional entities that have been associated to different low and high brain order functions. Characterization of several pathological and pharmacological conditions have been studied by measuring the changes introduced in the RSNs by these affections, resulting on powerful and descriptive biomarkers. Most of these studies have been performed using methods devised for group level analysis. Nevertheless, the use of these biomarkers in diagnostic/prognostic tasks may require single subject level assessment. In addition, some brain conditions are characterized by a high intra-subject variability, which violates the underlying assumptions of most of the group based methods. Recently, a multiple template matching (MTM) approach was proposed to automatically recognize RSNs in individuals subject's data. This method provides valuable information to assess subjects at individual level. In this work we propose a set of changes to the original MTM that improves the RSNs recognition task and also extends the functionality of the method. The key points of this improvement are: An standardization strategy and a modification of the method's constraints in order to add flexibility. Additionally, we also present a novel approach to quantify the degree of trustworthiness for each RSN obtained by using template matching. The main idea is to use a double validation process in the following way: First, RSNs are identified in a curated dataset which we'll call subjects of reference. Second, we propose to use these subjects of reference along with MTM to validate how much the template's assignations coincide. Finally, we integrate these solutions into an open source framework built on top of one of the most popular tools used by the community. Our results suggest that the method will provide complementary information for characterization of RSNs at individual level.

Keywords: Functional magnetic resonance imaging, resting state, spatial independent component analysis, resting state networks, template matching

Contents

1	Intr	oduction	1
	1.1	Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging (fMRI)	2
	1.2	Resting State (RS)	2
		1.2.1 Signal treatment and analysis	3
		1.2.2 Resting State Networks (RSNs)	5
		1.2.3 Applications	5
	1.3	Problem identification	7
	1.4	Thesis aim	8
		1.4.1 Objectives	9
	1.5	Justification	9
	1.6	Products and contributions	9
	1.7	Document structure	10
2	Aut mul 2.1	omatic identification of resting state networks: An extended version of tiple templates matching	11 11
	2.2	Materials and methods	12
		2.2.1 Participants and data acquisitions	12
		2.2.2 Templates selection	13
		2.2.3 Preprocessing	13^{-3}
		2.2.4 Spatial Independent Component Analysis	13
		2.2.5 Extended Multiple Template Matching method	14
		2.2.6 Components classification	15
		2.2.7 Thresholding procedure	16
	2.3	Results	16
	2.4	Conclusions	19
3	Tru	stworthiness for multiple template matching in resting state	21
-	3.1	Introduction	21
	3.2	Materials and methods	23
		3.2.1 Participants and data acquisitions	23
		3.2.2 Preprocessing	23
		3.2.3 Spatial Independent Component Analysis	23
		3.2.4 Independent Components classification	23
		3.2.5 Multiple template matching trustworthiness method	24

Contents

	$\begin{array}{c} 3.3\\ 3.4 \end{array}$	Results	28 29	
4	RestLib: An open source tool for RSNs assessment			
	4.1	Introduction	31	
	4.2	Methods	33	
		4.2.1 Framework architecture	33	
	4.3	Results	34	
		4.3.1 Question 1	35	
		4.3.2 Question 2	36	
	4.4	Conclusions	39	
5	Disc	ussion	40	
	5.1	Future Work	41	
	5.2	Information Sharing Statement	42	
	5.3	Acknowledgments	42	

1 Introduction

Some altered brain conditions constitute a real challenge for neuroscientists and also for clinical assessment. For instance, disorders of consciousness (DoC) which are commonly caused by traumatic/non-traumatic brain injuries and could lead to a coma state. In this condition, some patients may decline to cerebral death. Others, in contrast, may awake showing awake-sleep cycles but with absence of behavioral signs of consciousness. This condition is known as vegetative state or unresponsive wakefulness syndrome (VS/UWS) [45]. Some patients, in other hand, may progress to a minimally conscious state (MCS) showing non-reflexive and purposeful behaviors, but without the possibility of establishing functional communication [27].

Those patients are commonly diagnosed by using behavioral assessment tools, which aim to stimulate different sensory channels looking for conscious responses [28]. This approach has two important limitations: 1) it requires patient's collaboration, a difficult condition to achieve specially in fluctuating states of consciousness, 2) patients within these DoC conditions may exhibit subtle movements, which can be easily ignored during the assessment, limiting the diagnostic quality. These problems have resulted in high diagnostic error rates, between 37 - 43%, depending of the sensitivity of the instrument used for the evaluation [69]. This low diagnostic rate of patients is critical, because it may influence the quality of the rehabilitation treatment for the misclassified patients. Besides, it also affects the health system finances that will be charged with high economic cost associated to the care of patients incorrectly diagnosed. Wrong diagnosis may also result in high level of anxiety and stress for the patient itself and his/her family [48].

In order to reduce these levels of diagnostic uncertainty, in recent years the possibility of objectively evaluate these pathological conditions by using measures of brain structure and activity have been explored. Specifically, through the use of neuroimaging and electrophysiological measurements [46]. The construction of biomarkers of awareness has considerable potential as a supporting tool for the diagnosis of patients [46]. For instance, recent evidence suggests that it is possible to discriminate between brain states of preserved and altered conditions of consciousness (VS/UWS and MCS) [54, 72]. These strategies are based on measurements of the level of metabolic activity obtained by using Positron Emission Tomography (PET) [72]. Other approaches based on the quantification of the level of brain structural preservation or functional communication of different brain areas have also been explored [20, 30]. Recently, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) has been explored as an alternative to build this kind of biomarkers [20]. This approach is minimally invasive and may be used to characterize the neuronal substrates of brain activity.

1.1 Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging (fMRI)

Brain dynamics have been studied using distinct methodologies. In particular, MRI is now one of the most popular technical approaches to carry out these studies. However, the universe of neuroimages that can be acquired using these techniques are large enough and involve different kinds of protocols: Structural MRI (sMRI), diffusion-weighted MRI (DW-MRI) [35, 60] and functional MRI (fMRI) [37, 49, 56], among others. Each protocol aims to capture or model a particular brain property or behavior.

For instance, fMRI captures and allows study isolated brain regions activity by measuring a relative oxygen metabolism of the cells in the brain [37]. This is mainly due to blood composition which has components that react to high magnetic fields produced by resonators, a reaction that depends of the oxygen atoms tied to hemoglobin molecules [58]. Oxygenated and deoxygenated hemoglobin molecules own different magnetic properties: oxygenated hemoglobin (oxyhemoglobin) has diamagnetic features and deoxygenated hemoglobin (carbonmonoxyhemoglobin) has paramagnetic features. The principle of fMRI is that punctual brain activity implies an increase in neuronal activity and to perform those tasks, neurons require nutrients, i.e., more oxygenated hemoglobin molecules are demanded as a consequence of neuronal activity [63]. The process of delivering those nutrients to neuronal tissue is formally known as the Hemodynamic Response (HR). In essence, fMRI does not measure neuronal brain activity, but the level of oxygen consumption associated to neuron's metabolism as a consequence of brain activity. This is, HR is recorded and registered in the so called Blood Oxygen Level Dependent (BOLD) signal [49].

In order to have dynamical information of the brain activity when fMRI studies are conducted more than one volume per subject is acquired, in other words, the relative level of oxygen of each brain region is captured in a well defined interval of time providing a temporal signal of each voxel. The inclusion of this temporal dimension allows clinicians and researchers to study behavior related conditions, i.e., find out elements that can affect brain behaviour without apparent alterations in the structure. Some conditions that can be studied following this approach are pathological instances like some cases of disorders of consciousness (DoC) [2, 23], schizophrenia [21], amnesia [53], among others.

1.2 Resting State (RS)

Functional protocols have been extensively used to study how specific tasks modulate brain activity. The underlying hypothesis behind this approach is that punctual brain areas are specialized in attending concrete cognitive processes [7, 8, 9]. In order to support this hypothesis, classical neuroimaging studies aim to identify the brain's responses to specific stimulus. Nevertheless, new evidence suggests brain also exhibits a continuous level of spontaneous activity, i.e., activity which is present under no stimuli [7, 9]. This discovery became a new research field with high potential to study different brain conditions, as some pathological and pharmacological states [7]. The study of this spontaneous activity is now known as resting state (RS). In it, subjects lies under no stimuli condition for about 5 to 10 minutes, meanwhile, brain activity is recorded by using a technique capable of capture brain dynamic, for instance, fMRI or Electroencephalography (EEG) [7]. The main hypothesis behind RS is that brain behaves as an autonomous complex system, which study may provide insights about underlying brain organization [9, 8]. Then, the main challenge of RS analysis is to understand the sources of this spontaneous activity, considering the absence of any experimental stimulation.

Under the assumption that RS protocol provides valuable neuronal information, it would be expected to also be useful to study altered brain conditions. The hypothesis behind this statement is that some states may impact severely the underlying cerebral autonomous system measured through RS, changing its behavior [38]. For instance, it is possible to find severe pathologies in which resting state's brain dynamics are expected to be disturbed, such as, schizophrenia or depressive disorders [31]. Other brain altered conditions could also take advantage of the fact that RS does not require that patient be able to perform specific tasks, for example, in the assessment of the level of consciousness [2, 23]. Similarly, the dynamics exhibit during pharmacological states can also be studied following this approach, for instance, sedation under different kinds of anesthetics [2, 23, 68]. In all these examples the study of altered RS conditions have proved to be informative to construct biomarkers of many brain altered conditions [47] and it is still an active field.

1.2.1 Signal treatment and analysis

fMRI is a powerful tool to study brain dynamics in a high detailed spatial resolution. Nevertheless, keeping the balance between good spatial and temporal resolutions requires a very sensitive process which is prone to be affected by several noise sources. For that reason, data must be preprocessed to minimize the impact introduced by the artifacts in the acquisition. In this subsection, we describe some of the most commonly used corrections that are recommended to apply to fMRI data. Performing these preprocessing steps is mandatory to build robust analyses and get trustworthy and conclusive results. We also describe some common strategies to handle fMRI data. These steps and strategies are the following:

1. Preprocessing

During acquisition phase some alterations can occur, producing noisy and low quality signals, which consequently could lead to inaccurate results and conclusions. Specifically, these alterations can be grouped in two categories: *subject related artifacts*,

1 Introduction

such as movements or physiological noise introduced by non-neuronal activity and *resonator related alterations*, such as, synchronization between volumes acquisition or noise in the images itself [77]. In order to account for this noise source, it is necessary to ensure the quality of the captured signal by performing the following preprocessing steps: slice timing correction, realignment, co-registration, spatial normalization, transformation to the Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) standard space, despiking and motion regression [77].

2. Parcellation

Preprocessing stage mainly aims to fix the problems related to the acquisition, however it does not simplify the big amount of information contained in fMRI data. For that reason a common practice consists in to split data into smaller regions of interest (RoIs) which allows researchers focusing on study only key regions, which they consider relevant for their investigations. The process of splitting fMRI data in these anatomical/functional regions is formally known as parcellation. The three most popular modalities to perform this task are the following:

- Seed-Voxel Analysis: In this approach scientists and clinicians define the RoIs by hand using their expert's criteria.
- Anatomical-Reference Segmentation: In this case full brain is segmented using prior knowledge available in the literature related to well-defined anatomical atlas.
- Data-Driven Parcellation: This approach consists of group fMRI signals in different voxels according to their similarity, resulting in RoIs for posterior analyses. The most popular approach in the area to perform this task is the so-called spatial Independent Component Analysis (sICA), which decomposes fMRI signal into statistically independent components, corresponding to spatial common structures and its associated behavior represented by a time course.

3. Discarding sources of artifactual origin

A large amount of evidence [18, 19, 42] suggests that even though preprocessing is performed correctly, fMRI signal is highly contaminated by signals of non-neuronal origin. Mainly emerging from peripheral brain areas, cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and in white matter [42]. Recent studies have characterized these signals, by using features like: high-frequency fluctuations (>0.1 Hz), prominent spikes in the time course, as well as, a saw-tooth pattern in the time course (sharply and regularly alternating upand-down) and also presence of thresholded voxels in the superior sagittal sinus [42], among others.

These steps (preprocessing, parcellation and discarding of sources of artifactual origin) represent a fraction of a set of good practices to handle fMRI data and provide confidence to study some particular conditions, such as Resting State.

1.2.2 Resting State Networks (RSNs)

Literature suggests that fluctuations in the BOLD signal during RS reflect the fundamentals of neuronal activity of the brain, representing the natural state of the human mind in the absence of task-related neuronal action and external stimuli. Additionally, literature also suggests that these slow fluctuations correspond to well defined patterns of cognitive and behavioral relevance. These coherent fluctuations are grouped into separate anatomically and functionally networks, i.e., independent brain regions not necessarily adjacent which temporal dynamic is highly synchronized. At least ten of these entities have been consistently identified in control subjects and they involve sensory cortices, such as, visual and auditory processing, as well as, areas involved in higher cognitive functioning, such as, memory or executive processing, among others. These ten well defined entities are now called resting state networks (RSNs) [16] and include: default mode network (DMN, comprising attention and/or even consciousness), left and right executive control networks (ECN L and ECN R, respectively), auditory, salience, sensorimotor, three visual networks (lateral, medial and occipital) and cerebellum [16, 38, 44, 71], as observed in figure 1.1.

RSNs discovery reflects the underlying human brain system organization and confirms the idea that the baseline state of the brain is not an inactive process, but all the opposite, it seems to be very dynamic even at the level of stimuli-driven actions [7, 38]. Besides, the found spatial structures are consistent with previous studies which reported the existence of similar activation patterns in task-related fMRI experiments. Notwithstanding the apparent division, newer studies in RSNs analysis suggest that cerebral operation is not performed by isolated functional regions but results from a coordination phenomena among them.

1.2.3 Applications

From here, three different scenarios are of special interest: elucidate brain functioning in RS, clinical investigation and practice. The first one is usually performed by studying cohorts of healthy subjects, and from there construct biomarkers to characterize the "normal behavior" by solving the question of: how can we make biomarkers of the normal state of the brain?. In clinical investigations, an additional question should be overcomed: how these biomarkers vary in altered brain conditions?, and in clinical practice the main question is related to: how these biomarkers may help to establish a diagnosis/prognosis for a specific individual?.

1 Introduction



Figure 1.1. Resting State Networks in healthy subjects. Adapted from [38].

Several brain cognitive and behavioral processes have been investigated by using the RS approach. This work has resulted on powerful characterizations of these states. A relevant example was the discovery of the RSNs. A discovery that has been linked to the large subjacent system supporting sensory, cognitive and executive processing, among others. This finding has also offered a new approach to study altered brain conditions, specifically those in which subjects are unable to perform specific tasks.

RSNs have a high potential for clinical environments, several studies have been performed to characterize pathologies and highlight its differences at the group level, i.e., distinct populations are compared looking for differences in brain activity [20]. Some of these approaches have proved to reveal meaningful patterns sensitive enough to be used for the task of discriminate between populations [19, 20, 54]. Pharmacological effects have also been studied using RSNs analysis and have provided a better understanding of how anesthetics impact in this underlying brain system. For these reasons RSNs analysis constitutes a highly active research area in neuroimaging [38, 47].

Summarizing, RS analysis has the potential to elucidate the neurophysiological process underlying pathological and pharmacological states. But it can also be used in more individualized tasks, particularly in diagnostic and prognostic tasks. This is mainly due to the hypothesis that RS could capture subtle inter and intra-subject variations which can improve diagnostics, prognostic and treatments by making them more accurate or even personalized.

1.3 Problem identification

Most of these RS and RSNs studies have been performed using methods devised for group level analysis [19, 20, 34]. Nevertheless, the use of these biomarkers in diagnostic/prognostic tasks may require single subject level analysis. In addition, some altered brain conditions are characterized by a high intra-subject variability, which violates the underlying assumptions of most of the group based methods, specially in devastating brain pathological states [19, 20, 34]. Therefore, characterization at individual level is important for clinical practice where the differentiation should be performed for each patient and not for a complete group. Up to now, some of the studies made in addressing single-patient categorization have been in the discrimination between MCS and VS/UWS focusing in non accessible or noisy approaches, such as, transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) in combination with EEG [14, 66] and combining different EEG measures [70]. By using fMRI, single patient classification has been performed by considering as discriminating feature the neuronal properties of various intrinsic connectivity networks [20].

However, in order to extend these approaches to clinical applications several additional conditions should be accomplished, for instance, we consider the following as the most relevant: support characterization at individual level, high level of robustness to different clinical scenarios, trustworthiness scale to support the decision making process and high degree of reproducibility of the studies. Support characterization at individual level characterizations, but also be flexible enough to capture inter-subject, inter-sessions and intra-subject variabilities. This one particularly constitutes a major challenge because it has been shown that data obtained from patients often exhibits higher inter-trial as well as inter-individual variability than data obtained from controls [29, 43, 50]. High level of robustness to different clinical scenarios refers to the resilience of the methods for characterizing consisting patterns of the condition independently of the reasonable variations of the clinical settings [6]. Trustwor-

thiness scale to support the decision making process means that the methods results should be quantifiable under a standard and objective scale. In other words, a degree of confidence to the obtained results should be granted. Finally, high degree of reproducibility of the studies refers to the transparency in the performed studies, i.e., the credibility of scientific findings which is rooted to the evidence supporting them. This last point is critical since recent literature suggests that reproducibility is lower than is desirable [67, 51]. A recent study estimates that 85% of biomedical research efforts are wasted [51].

A common method used for characterization at individual level is to identify the RSNs by using spatial Independent Component Analysis (sICA) [41]. From this parcellation most studies search the RSNs manually by looking for the independent components (ICs) that better resembles specific well known spatial patterns associated to each RSN [5]. This process is time-consuming and requires high level of expertise, a factor that may greatly influence reproducibility [73]. Previous studies have approached the RSNs identification process by using template matching (TM) techniques [31]. A method to perform multiple templates matching (MTM) was proposed by Demertzi et. al. [20]. In this method a similarity measure is computed between representations of each RSN and each one of the subject's ICs. Then, an optimization problem pairs each template to the IC with highest visual similarity. This approach offers an automated and potentially reproducible method for the RSNs identification task [20, 55, 75]. This MTM method has a high potential to be used in clinical practice, because of its capacity to characterize individuals at the single level, in contrasts, to group based ICA analysis procedures [13]. Nevertheless, in order to offer a better clinical approximation, the previously described methods (high level of robustness to different clinical scenarios, trustworthiness scale to support the decision making process and high degree of reproducibility of the studies) should also be addressed.

1.4 Thesis aim

In this project, we propose to extend the RSNs analysis studies to account for individual subject assessment in clinical applications. Particularly, we propose a novel approach to support robust, trustworthy and reproducible RSNs characterization. To achieve that goal we studied the minimum requirements that the MTM method proposed by Demertzi et. al. [20] should accomplish to be used in future clinical environments. Specifically, we studied the problem of robustness by exploring the consistency of the RSNs identification for fMRI-RS data acquired in different centers. Additionally, we also faced the problem of design of trustworthiness scales by proposing a novel strategy to objectively measure the degree of reliability of the selected RSNs. Finally, we built and released a framework for automatic identification of RSNs considering and addressing the concept of reproducible and transparent science.

1.4.1 Objectives

In order to achieve the described aims the following objectives are proposed:

• General Objective

Design and implement a computational framework to perform individual subject assessment from fMRI-RS data suitable to be used in clinical environments. The proposed framework should aim for reproducibility, tolerance and reliability issues.

• Specific Objectives

- Reproduce and extend some methods found in the state of the art used for individual subject assessment of fMRI-RS data in clinical environments.
- Design an objective measure to compute the degree of confidence of the previously described methods.
- Implement the developed methods into an user-friendly and open source framework.

1.5 Justification

This work focuses in a research area with high impact in clinical and scientific environments. In the clinical field, the solutions herein proposed can be useful in diagnosis and prognosis tasks, through the improvement in the characterization of several pathological states. But, disease-oriented studies are not the only one clinical application, pharmacological conditions can also be studied. A direct consequence of clinical applications are the social repercussions, specifically their impact in public health systems. Which could take advantage of the developed methods to reduce misdiagnosis rates in patients. Patient's families may also be benefited, as diagnostic improvements can lead to more appropriate treatments and therefore, a better quality of life for the patient and his/her family.

From the scientific perspective, this work is in line with recent worldwide proposals involving scientific community of developed economies. In particular, the European Community's project "Human Brain Project", which started in 2013, the US government's initiative for brain study launched in 2013 and the Japanese Brain/Minds project, introduced in 2014. Initiatives that pursue a better understanding of how the brain works in several cognitives process and whose contributions could lead to the development of new diagnosis and prognosis tools. In countries like Colombia, there is a growing neuroscience community, proposals like this may help to strengthen the local scientific community.

1.6 Products and contributions

The following list, shows the disclosures derived of the development of this work:

- Guaje J., Rudas J., Demertzi A., Heine L., Phillips C., Tshibanda L., Noirhomme Q., Ramani R., Franco H., Laureys S., Soddu A. and Gómez F. (2014, April). *RestLib:* A toolbox for single subject resting state analysis. In Proc. 7th International Seminar in Biomedical Engineering. ISSN: 2322-7702. PP. 67-68.
- Rudas J., Guaje J., Demertzi A., Heine L., Tshibanda L., Soddu A., Laureys S. and Gómez F. (2014, August). A method for functional network connectivity using distance correlation. In Proc. Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society. DOI: 10.1109/EMBC.2014.6944203. PP. 2793-2796.
- Guaje J., Rudas J., Demertzi A., Heine L., Tshibanda L., Soddu A., Laureys S. and Gómez F. (2014, September). *Trustworthiness for multiple template matching in resting state.* In 9th Computing Colombian Conference.
- Rudas J., Guaje J., Demertzi A., Heine L., Tshibanda L., Soddu A., Laureys S. and Gómez F. (2015, January). *Dynamic functional network connectivity using distance correlation*. In Proc. 10th International Symposium on Medical Information Processing and Analysis. DOI:10.1117/12.2073498. PP. 92870P-92870P.
- Guaje J., Molina J., Rudas J., Demertzi A., Heine L., Tshibanda L., Soddu A., Laureys S. and Gómez F. (2015, December). Automatic identification of resting state networks: An extended version of multiple template-matching. In Proc. 11th International Symposium on Medical Information Processing and Analysis. DOI:10.1117/12. 2211530. PP. 96810V-96810V.
- Rudas, J., Martínez, D., Guaje, J., Demertzi, A., Heine, L., Tshibanda, L., Soddu A., Laureys S. and Gómez, F. (2015, December). *Reduction of resting state network* segregation is linked to disorders of consciousness. In Proc. 11th International Symposium on Medical Information Processing and Analysis. DOI:10.1117/12.2207971. PP. 96810U-96810U.

1.7 Document structure

This document is divided in 6 chapters as following: Chapter 2 presents our contribution to the multiple templates matching (MTM) method proposed by Demertzi et. al. [20]. Chapter 3 shows an approach that can be used to objectively quantify the degree of confidence of the MTM method. Chapter 4 discusses the open source framework RestLib and its potential uses for individual subject assessment in clinical applications. Finally, chapter 5 exposes a discussion around the contributions made in this work, its practical applications and pending or future work. Additionally, this chapter also includes an information sharing statement around the toolbox product of this dissertation thesis and the acknowledgments.

2 Automatic identification of resting state networks: An extended version of multiple templates matching

This chapter is based in the work titled "Automatic identification of resting state networks: An extended version of multiple template-matching". Presented in the 11th International Symposium on Medical Information Processing and Analysis.

2.1 Introduction

fMRI-RS constitutes a robust protocol to investigate several pathological conditions, such as Alzheimer's disease, Schizophrenia, disorders of consciousness (DoC), as well as, different pharmacological states, for instance, sedation under distinct kinds of anesthetics [2, 23]. Recent works suggest that the brain in RS is organized in well defined spatio-temporal functional entities. At least ten of them have been consistently identified in healthy subjects: the default mode network (DMN), the executive control left and right networks (ECL and ECR), the salience (Sal.), the sensorimotor (Sen.), the auditory (Aud.), the three visual networks (Medial, Lateral and Occipital) and the cerebellum (Cer.) [16, 38, 44, 71]. A common approach to study altered brain conditions in fMRI-RS is through the analysis of changes in the connectivity of these RSNs [25].

A common approach to characterize these RSNs is by using ICA [41]. A method in which fMRI-RS signal is decomposed into statistically independent components, corresponding to spatial common structures and its associated behavior represented by a time course. In most studies, RSNs are manually identified by looking for the independent component that better resembles specific well known spatial patterns associated to each RSN [5]. This process is time-consuming and requires high levels of expertise, a factor that may greatly influence reproducibility [73]. Previous studies have approached the RSNs identification process by using template matching techniques [31, 32]. Multiple templates matching (MTM) is one of those studies and consists on calculate a similarity measure between representations of each RSN and each one of the subject's ICs. Then, an optimization problem matches each RSN to the IC with highest visual similarity. This approach constitutes an automated and reproducible method for the RSNs identification task [20, 55, 75].

2 Automatic identification of resting state networks

RSNs identification has been also complemented with IC artifact detection methods. In these approaches, an spatio-temporal characterization method is computed for each IC, and a machine learning algorithm is used to discriminate components of artifactual and non-artifactual origin [18, 20, 74]. The combination of template matching and artifact detection techniques has been used in the characterization of different pathological conditions (e.g. disorders of consciousness [20]) or pharmacological altered brain states (e.g. anesthesia induced by propofol [64]).

MTM and artifact detection have an important potential to be used in clinical environments, because their capacity to characterize individuals at the single level, in contrasts, to group based ICA analysis approaches [13]. Nevertheless, besides individual characterization, clinical applications require high level of robustness across different centers and a proper understanding of the method's parameters. In this work, we studied some of the minimum requirements that MTM methods [20] should accomplish in order to be used in future clinical environments. In particular, we study the consistency of the RSNs identification for fMRI-RS data acquired in different centers. For that, we propose a spatial and intensity normalization that enhances the method's robustness. Later, we explore the effect of different visual similarity measures between ICs and RSN templates, a critical parameter in the MTM algorithm, which may considerably affect its performance. Finally, we evaluate the sensibility of our method to changes in the similarity measure. Our results show that these extensions result in an approach that may have a good potential to be used in the identification of RSNs at individual level in clinical environments.

2.2 Materials and methods

2.2.1 Participants and data acquisitions

Data from 27 healthy controls (14 women, mean age 47 ± 16 years) were used for this study. Previous written consent to participate in the study was obtained from all subjects. Each subject were instructed to close their eyes, relax without falling asleep and avoid any structured thinking (e.g., counting, singing, etc.). Then, fMRI-RS data were acquired in a 3T scanner in Erlangen, Germany. Three hundred fMRI volumes multislice $T2^*$ -weighted functional images were captured (32 slices; repetition time = 2000ms). The three initial volumes were discarded to avoid T1 saturation effects. Additionally a high resolution structural T1-weighted image was also acquired for anatomical reference.

Additionally, data from 1000 Functional Connectomes Project was also used. FConn 1000 project (http://fcon_1000.projects.nitrc.org) captures and manages collections of fMRI-RS data acquired in more than 30 independent studies from around the world. These heterogeneous samples of data offer the opportunity to study the robustness and reliability of the RS oriented analysis. In order to measure the overall performance of our

proposed approach we have tested our methods in Baltimore's dataset. Data is composed by 23 subjects (15 women, mean age 29 \pm 5 years). fMRI-RS data were acquired under opened eyes condition in a 3T scanner in Baltimore, MD, USA. One hundred and twenty three fMRI volumes multislice $T2^*$ -weighted functional images were captured (47 slices; repetition time = 2500ms). The first five timepoints of each timeseries were discarded. For anatomical reference two high resolution structural images were also acquired.

2.2.2 Templates selection

RSNs templates were selected by an expert via visual inspection from a set of spatially ICs. These components were taken from 12 independently assessed controls (4 women, mean age 21 ± 3 years) scanned on a 3T scanner (32 slices; repetition time = 2460ms). The templates were then checked by another expert for accuracy of structural labeling.

2.2.3 Preprocessing

Data was mostly preprocessed using Statistical Parametric Mapping version 8 (SPM8; http:www.fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk/spm). Preprocessing steps performed were: spatial realignment, co-registration of functional onto structural data, segmentation of structural data, normalization into MNI space and spatial smoothing with a Gaussian kernel of 8 mm. Large head motions [61], noise spikes and spontaneous deep breaths were further corrected using ArtRepair (http://cibsr.stanford.edu/tools/ArtRepair/ArtRepair.htm).

2.2.4 Spatial Independent Component Analysis

MTM algorithm requires comparable entities to be performed. Given that each RSN template is a set of well defined brain regions, subject's fMRI volumes must be summarized in similar spatial maps. Although, there are many ways to accomplish that [65, 76], we have opted for a data oriented approach extensively used in the literature called Independent Component Analysis (ICA). This technique decompose fMRI signal into a set of independent components of brain activity. Due to fMRI's spatial dimension is higher than the temporal one, we used spatial ICA (sICA), a variant which decompose the signal into maximally independent spatial maps [52]. For this task, we have selected the Infomax algorithm as implemented in GroupICA for fMRI toolbox (GIFT; http://icatb.sourceforge.net/). Between the parameters required by this algorithm we set the number of ICs as 30. Then, the component images (spatial maps) were calibrated to the raw data so the intensity values were in units of Percent Signal Change (PSC) from the mean [12].

2.2.5 Extended Multiple Template Matching method

Components Normalization

Inter and intra-subject variability can be hard conditions to face, especially when protocols are changed. Clinical applications of RS (i.e. pathological and pharmacological studies), by its particular conditions, can be more prone to certain configurations. In order to offer a method that cover as much as possible this susceptibilities, our first contribution to the original MTM method is a normalization strategy.

Scanner related configurations, such as the number of slices are reflected in ICs. Therefore, the size of the spatial maps to be compared must be the same. PSC also induces inter and intra-variabilities that can alter Goodness of Fit (GOF) computation and consequently template matching results. To diminish the effects of PCS related variability and in order to make the ICs comparable versus the RSNs templates, we have normalized the intensities of each image between 0 and 1 using the following equation:

$$C_N = \frac{C + abs(min(C))}{max(C) + abs(min(C))}$$
(2.1)

where C is the 3D volume corresponding to each one of the subject's ICs.

Identification of RSNs at individual level

Over the original MTM [20], some changes have been proposed. First, the original method has been extended to allow compare not only ICs and templates, but compare two sets of spatial maps. Therefore, to overcome potentially concurrent assignations between images, the two original restrictions must be changed to:

- (i) The set with fewer items must assign each one of its spatial maps to one of the other set.
- (ii) Each one of the spatial maps of the set with more items can be assigned or not.
- (iii) In case both sets have the same size, each one of the spatial maps must be assigned to a component of the other set.

Considering these constraints, we have that the TM optimization problem may be formulated as follows:

$$\underset{x}{\text{maximize}} \sum_{i=1}^{M} \sum_{j=1}^{N} x_{i,j} g_{i,j}$$

subject to

$$\sum_{i=1}^{M} x_{i,j} \begin{cases} = 1, & N \leq M \\ \leq 1, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}; \ \forall j \in \mathbb{Z} \mid 1 \leq j \leq N \end{cases}$$

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} x_{i,j} \begin{cases} = 1, & M \leq N \\ \leq 1, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}; \ \forall i \in \mathbb{Z} \mid 1 \leq i \leq M \end{cases}$$

$$(2.2)$$

where M and N are the respective sizes of each set, $g_{i,j}$ is a GOF measure that quantifies the level of visual similarity between two spatial maps and $x_{i,j} \in \{0,1\}$ is an assignation binary variable indicating the match between the map i and the map j. The proposed optimization problem was solved by using binary linear programming [33] as implemented in MATLAB Mixed-integer linear programming (MILP; intlinprog; http: //www.mathworks.com/help/optim/ug/intlinprog.html). For our experimentation, we considered as similarity measure $(g_{i,j})$ a subtle variation over the GOF proposed by Greicius et. al. [31, 32]. This variation omits the z-score normalization in favor of the one given by the PSC and then quantifies the average of the voxels falling in one of the maps and then subtracts the average of the voxels outside this map. The original method is complemented by relaxing the chosen GOF measure, this is, the extended method treats the similarity measure as a parameter. Reported results also include the Pearson correlation coefficient as a GOF measure.

By solving this problem we get a coupling between the binary RSNs templates and the ICs with highest global GOF (taking into account all templates simultaneously). Given that usually the number of ICs (30) [1] is larger or equal than the number of the templates, the first constraint ensured that all binary RSNs templates will be assigned. The second restriction forced a unique identification of each IC, overcoming potentially concurrent component assignations.

2.2.6 Components classification

Each one of the assigned ICs were classified by its nature as "neuronal" or artifactual using a supervised machine learning algorithm. Specifically a binary classifier strategy using a Support Vector Machine (SVM) with a Radial Basis Function (RBF) kernel. The chosen implementation is the one made by the University of Waikato in Weka 3: Data Mining Software in Java [36] (http://www.cs.waikato.ac.nz/~ml/weka/), which works with LIBSVM - A Library for Support Vector Machines (https://www.csie.ntu.edu.tw/~cjlin/libsvm/). For the features vector we chose a novel approach called IC-fingerprint, which characterizes ICs as a multidimensional space of 11 descriptive measures [18], 4

spatial based (degree of clustering, skewness, kurtosis, spatial entropy) and 7 temporal based (one-lag autocorrelation, temporal entropy, power of five frequency bands: 0-0.008 Hz, 0.008-0.02 Hz, 0.02-0.05 Hz, 0.05-0.1 Hz, and 0.1-0.25 Hz).

2.2.7 Thresholding procedure

Previously described optimization problem ensures a mutual matching between an IC and a template, but does not provide any information about the level of certainty for the existence/absence of each RSN. This aspect is quite relevant on pathological subjects, where RSNs may be affected by the altered condition, resulting on ICs with different spatial patterns to the ones originally assumed by the RSN templates.

In order to estimate the sensibility of the proposed method, we conducted a simple experiment. A thresholding strategy which assumes that the highest GOF per template is in fact a RSN. In contrast, the lowest GOF is taken as a mismatch in the assignation. Given these 2 assumptions, a threshold can be placed and its impact in RSNs detection can be measured.

2.3 Results

Figure 2.1 shows the results of the original MTM and the improvements achieved by extending the method and different sets of configurations. Mainly, by changing the visual similarity measure, but also by testing with different datasets. As observed in columns 1 and 5 of each RSN, the extended method shows a significant improvement in the detection for the first 5 networks (from 85%, 89%, 78%, 56% and 33% respectively to 100%). Auditory network also experiences a better detection (85% vs 81%). In the case of visual medial network, although shows a lower detection (59% vs 70%), it still has a good detection percentage. Visual lateral, visual occipital and cerebellum networks however, resulted in the lowest detected networks (33%, 15% and 7% respectively), even lower than original method (44%, 52% and 26% respectively). It is worth to say that one of the improvements is in the detection of the DMN (from 85% to 100%), a very used network to study pathologies such as Alzheimer's Disease (AD) [32], Disorders of Consciousness (DOC) [24, 75], Schizophrenia [57], among others.

Columns 2 and 3 of each RSN show the behavior of Pearson correlation coefficient in contrast with Greicius inspired GOF [31, 32] for Baltimore's data. Columns 4 and 5 exhibit a similar experiment for Liege's dataset. In both studies we found a good detection of RSNs, at least in the first 6 enumerated networks (greater than 70%). Regarding to similarity measures, Greicius inspired GOF [31, 32] exhibits a slightly better performance. Finally, columns 3 and 5 summarize the best performance achieved for each dataset. In both cases, Greicius inspired GOF [31, 32] reports better detections. Common behavior between both

datasets includes a high detection of DMN, ECL and ECR (100%). Followed by Salience and Sensorimotor networks (between 80% and 100%), auditory network (between 70% and 85%) and lastly visual medial network (between 56% and 59%). Visual lateral, visual occipital and cerebellum networks were poorly detected (between 0% and 33%).



Figure 2.1. For each RSN, from left to right. First, results reported by Demertzi, Gómez, Laureys, Soddu, et. al. [20] (Blue). Followed by the results for Baltimore's dataset, Pearson correlation coefficient in contrast with Greicius inspired GOF [31, 32] (Green and Yellow). Finally, fourth and fifth values were obtained for Liege's dataset, Pearson correlation coefficient versus Greicius inspired GOF [31, 32] (Brown and Red). In all cases, the applied procedure was: normalization, GOF computation, RSNs detection and Artifacts identification.

Figure 2.2 shows the effects of applying a set of thresholds over a normalized GOFs. From previously described results, we choose Greicius inspired GOF [31, 32] as the visual similarity measure.



18



Figure 2.2. Effects of thresholding procedure (Subsection 2.2.7) in each RSN. Abscissa axis represents a set of normalized thresholds and ordinate axis shows the impact of these thresholds in the detection percentage. These results were obtained using Greicius inspired GOF [31, 32] as the visual similarity measure.

2.4 Conclusions

In this work we have proposed a set of novelties to extend the MTM method. Results suggest that this approach can detect RSNs independent of the study's variability. In the case of Liege's study we have achieved an overall improvement over the original results [20],

2 Automatic identification of resting state networks

same detection patterns were observed in Baltimore's dataset. From that, we can conclude that normalization process improves the reproducibility of the method and is ready to be applied in clinical environments (pathological and pharmacological populations) where visual identification is problematic. Additionally, we found that Greicius inspired GOF [31, 32] reports better results than Pearson correlation coefficient. Future work includes the implementation of different similarity measures and as we suggested, evaluation of the method in patients.

3 Trustworthiness for multiple template matching in resting state

This chapter is based in the work titled "Trustworthiness for multiple template matching in resting state". Presented in the 9th Computing Colombian Conference.

3.1 Introduction

fMRI-RS provides a robust protocol to investigate several pathological conditions, such as Alzheimer's disease (AD), Schizophrenia, disorders of consciousness (DOC), as well as, different pharmacological states, for instance, sedation under distinct kinds of anesthetics [23, 2]. Recent work suggests that brain at resting state (RS) is organized in well defined spatio-temporal functional entities. At least ten of them have been consistently identified in healthy subjects: the default mode network (DMN), the executive control left and right networks (ECL and ECR), the salience, the sensorimotor, the auditory, the three visual networks (Medial, Lateral and Occipital) and the cerebellum [38].

One common approach to study altered brain conditions in fMRI-RS is through the analysis of changes on these networks [25]. RSNs are usually characterized by using ICA [41]. In this method, fMRI-RS signal is decomposed into statistically independent components, which correspond to sources of brain activity. Each source consists of a spatial map and its respective time course. Following, these sources are labeled as "neuronal" or artifactual and the corresponding RSNs are identified. Previous studies have approached the RSN recognition task manually or by using template matching approaches. Manual detection is time expensive and requires high levels of expertise, a factor that may influence reproducibility [73]. Multiple templates matching (MTM) is a recent approach that consists on pairing a set of RSN templates to the set of ICs with highest visual similarity [75, 55, 20], it provides an automated and reproducible approach.

The MTM approach provides valuable information about the existence/absence of different RSNs at individual level. For instance, using this method is possible to show that in healthy controls a set of well defined ICs that match to DMN, ECL, ECR and auditory networks can be found consistently at individual level [20]. It is also possible to show that the number of ICs of "neuronal" nature obtained by using this method can be used to characterize subjects in pathological conditions, such as, disorders of consciousness [20] or in pharmacologically altered brain states, such as, anesthesia induced by propofol [64]. However, despite of the MTM utility, this method has an important limitation, it does not provide any information about the level of certainty for the existence/absence of each RSN. This aspect is very important in pathological subjects, where RSNs may be affected by the altered brain condition, resulting on ICs with different spatial patterns to the ones originally assumed by the RSN templates. For instance, figure 3.1 illustrates how the MTM may result in low visual similarity values for the Cerebellum network. In this case, the interpretation of this IC as the RSN Cerebellum may be incorrect. This limitation may be especially important for severe altered brain conditions, such as, unconsciousness where it is expected a complete reorganization of brain activity [40]. Therefore, it would be desirable to quantitatively assess how trustworthy is the assignation in order to improve the MTM sensibility to select reliable RSNs.



Figure 3.1. Multiple templates matching example. In this case Cerebellum network resulted in a very low visual similarity value. Therefore, even if this network was selected by the MTM approach, this assignment should not be taken into account for further analysis.

In this paper, we propose an approach to objectively assess the quality of the RSNs

assignations obtained by using MTM. In particular, we introduce a novel index for each RSN matched in a subject, which quantifies how much trustworthy is this assignation. The main idea is to use a catalog of subjects as reference to validate how much the assignations template-IC, provided by the MTM, coincides with the pairings obtained when comparing the subject of interest with a set of subjects of reference in which the RSNs were previously identified. We show that the method provides valuable complementary information for characterization of RSNs at individual level.

3.2 Materials and methods

3.2.1 Participants and data acquisitions

Data from 27 healthy controls (14 women, mean age 47 ± 16 years) were used for this study. Previous written consent to participate in the study was obtained from all subjects. For each subject, fMRI-RS data were acquired in a 3T scanner (Siemens medical Solution in Erlangen, Germany). Three hundred fMRI volumes multislice $T2^*$ -weighted functional images were captured (32 slices; voxel size: $3 \times 3 \times 3 mm^3$; matrix size 64; repetition time = 2000ms; echo time = 30ms; flip angle = 78° ; field of view = $192 mm^2$). A structural T1 image was also acquired for anatomical reference.

3.2.2 Preprocessing

Data was processed using SPM8 (http:www.fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk/spm). Preprocessing included: spatial realignment, co-registration of functional onto structural data, segmentation of structural data, normalization into MNI space and spatial smoothing with a Gaussian kernel of 8 mm. Large head motions [61] were further corrected using ArtRepair (http://cibsr.stanford.edu/tools/ArtRepair/ArtRepair.htm).

3.2.3 Spatial Independent Component Analysis

In order to perform the MTM algorithm the fMRI signal was decomposed into sources of "neuronal"/physiological origin. For this task, we used ICA, which aims to decompose the signal into a set of ICs of brain activity. Because in the fMRI data the spatial dimension is much greater than the temporal one, we used spatial ICA (sICA), which decompose the signal into maximally independent spatial maps [52]. For the ICA decomposition we used 30 components and the infomax algorithm as implemented in GroupICA toolbox (http://icatb.sourceforge.net/).

3.2.4 Independent Components classification

After the ICA decomposition, a machine learning based labeling method was applied to discriminate between ICs of "neuronal" or "artifactual" origin. For this, a binary classification method based on a support vector machines and an spatio-temporal feature vectors, used for description of each IC, was used [20, 34]. The spatio-temporal feature vector contained both spatial (i.e. degree of clustering, skewness, kurtosis, spatial entropy) and temporal information (i.e. one-lag autocorrelation, temporal entropy, power of five frequency bands: 0-.008 Hz, .008-.02 Hz, .02-.05 Hz, .05-.1 Hz, and .1-.25 Hz).

In order to reduce computations we selected only subjects with at least 10 components, one for each considered RSN. All of them labeled as "neuronal" for subsequent analyses steps. A total of 18 out of the 27 controls met this condition.

3.2.5 Multiple template matching trustworthiness method

The proposed approach consists in determine the degree of consistency of each IC labeled as RSN. For this, we propose to compare the IC assigned by the matching with the set of templates, with the IC assigned by a matching between subjects. In this last assignment, we aim to compute a pairing between the set of components of the subject of interest and the set of ICs of a subject of reference. Importantly, we assumed that RSNs were previously labeled on the reference subject. We said that an IC is consistent when the same subject IC is assigned twice to the same RSN, one using the template matching with the templates, and another one using a pairing between subjects.

The proposed concept is illustrated for the ICs of a prototype subject (column S1) and the ICs of a reference subject (column S2) in figure 3.2. In this case, T corresponds to the set of binary RSN templates. To determine consistent/inconsistent ICs three matching processes were performed: one between S1 and the binary RSN templates T (P1), one between S2 and the templates T (P2) and one inter-subjects between S1 and S2 ICs (P3). In this case, the consistent assignations (black arrows between S1 and S2) were obtained when the IC for a particular RSN agrees with the IC for the same RSN in the reference subject. Inconsistent assignations (red arrows) resulted from disagreements in the results of the between subjects matching (P3) and each individual labeling (P1 and P2). Therefore, in order to compute consistencies on paired components two pairing methods should be considered: 1) a method for matching of RSNs and ICs and 2) an approach for pairing between ICs subjects.

Identification of RSNs at individual level

For MTM, single subject sICA was computed. Following, the set of ICs that maximize the similarity with a set of binary RSNs templates were selected [20]. This matching works as follows. First, in order to overcome potentially concurrent IC assignations to the same template, two physiologic constraints are introduced: (i) a template had to be assigned to one of the subject's ICs and (ii) an IC could be labeled as a RSN or not.



Figure 3.2. Consistent and inconsistent pairings. Three different sets of spatial components were considered: T the binary RSN templates, S1 the ICs of the subject to be characterized and S2 the components of the subject used as reference. To determine consistent/inconsistent ICs three matching processes are performed: one between S1 and the RSN templates T (P1), one between S2 and the binary RSN templates T (P2) and one inter-subjects between S1 and S2 ICs (P3). A pairing is consistent when there is an agreement in the assignation of the IC for P1 and P3. The pairing is inconsistent, otherway. Given that the number of ICs is usually larger or equal than the amount of the templates, the first constraint ensured that all binary RSNs templates would be assigned.

The second restriction forced a unique identification of each IC, this overcame the potentially concurrent component assignations [20]. When considering these two restrictions the MTM optimization problem may formulated, as follows:

 $\underset{x}{\text{maximize}}$

subject to

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} x_{i,j} = 1, \ 1 \le j \le M$$

$$\sum_{j=1}^{M} x_{i,j} \le 1, \ 1 \le j \le N$$
(3.1)

 $\sum_{i=1}^{N} \sum_{j=1}^{M} x_{i,j} g_{i,j}$

where M is the number of different templates, N the quantity of ICs, $g_{i,j}$ is a goodness of fit measurement that quantifies the level of visual similarity between the template and the IC and $x_{i,j} \in \{0, 1\}$ is an assignation binary variable indicating the match between the template j and the IC i. By solving this problem a coupling between the binary RSNs templates and ICs with the highest global goodness of fit (taking into account all templates simultaneously) is eventually selected. The proposed optimization problem was solved by using binary integer programming [33]. For our experimentation, we considered as similarity measurement $g_{i,j}$ the Pearson correlation coefficient between the corresponding spatial components. Figure 3.3 illustrates the multiple templates matching approach.

Independent components matching

In order to compute the pairing between subject's ICs, a modification of the original MTM was proposed. As can be inferred from equation 3.1, the MTM method was originally designed to work with the set of binary templates. Therefore, the number of RSNs is always lower than the amount of ICs and an exact match is forced to pair all the RSNs. However, when two subjects should be paired it would be possible to have different number of ICs for each subject. In order to overcome this limitation MTM was modified to ensure that the subject with fewer ICs has all its components assigned, i.e., the binary RSN template role was assumed by the subject with fewer ICs.

Consistency method

For the consistency computations, first a matrix was constructed (figure 3.4). In this matrix, a row i correspond to one IC matched by MTM method (optimization problem 3.1),

and column k is related to one subject in the reference population. The entries $C_{i,j}$ in the consistency matrix were defined as follows:

$$C_{i,j} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if the assignation was consistent} \\ 0 & \text{Otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(3.2)

It is worthy to recall that according to our definition an assignation is consistent if there is an agreement between the IC matched using MTM and the IC selected when the subject of interest is matched with the subject of reference j.

Figure 3.3. Multiple templates matching illustration. Binary templates are matched to the corresponding ICs using a visual similarity measurement.

Degree of consistency in a set of reference subjects

So far we have described how to compute consistent/inconsistent assignations between the subject of interest and one subject of reference. In this section, we describe how to use this information to compute the complete index. For this, the main idea is to count the number of consistent assignations in a set of subjects of reference, as illustrate figure 3.5. Therefore, we define the degree of consistency d_i for IC each matched as a RSN, as follows:

$$d_i = \frac{1}{J} \sum_{j=1}^{J} C_{ij}$$
(3.3)

with J the number of subjects on the reference population. d_i corresponds to the percentage of subjects for which the matched IC i was consistently found by the subjects in the reference population.

Figure 3.4. Consistency matrix for trustworthiness method. Rows corresponds to matched ICs using MTM. Columns correspond to subjects in a reference population. Entries are 1 when there is consistent assignation (figure 3.2), 0 otherwise.

3.3 Results

Figure 3.6 shows the degrees of trustworthiness for the 10 RSN over the 18 subjects. These results were obtained by considering the ICs matched for each subject and the other 17 subjects as reference population. As observed, the method is able to provide a quantitative

measurement for the degree of trustworthiness for each network. In this case, ECL resulted in the most reliable network followed by auditory. The method is also able to characterize low degrees of trustworthy, for instance, for ECR in subjects 6 and 16. In this case, these ICs probably should not be considered for further analyses. In general, Cerebellum and the three visual networks resulted in the lowest degrees of trustworthy for all the subjects.

Figure 3.5. Matching between the subject's ICs, the subjects of reference and the templates. Degree of consistency is estimated using the number of consistent assignations computed on the set of reference subjects.

3.4 Conclusions

In this work we proposed a novel method to quantify the level of trustworthiness for the assignation obtained by using MTM. Results suggest that the approach will provide complementary information to support the existence of RSNs at individual level. Our results support the reliability observed in previous studies for four the selection of RSNs, namely, ECL, ECR, DMN and auditory [20]. Future work includes the evaluation of level of trustworthy for pathological populations in which the visual selection is problematic, such as, patients with disorders of consciousness.

3 Trustworthiness for multiple template matching in resting state

Figure 3.6. Consistency of each RSN for all the subjects in the experiment. Darker colors correspond to low consistency in the detection of the RSNs. Lighter colors correspond to highly detected RSNs across the population of reference.

4 RestLib: An open source tool for RSNs assessment

This chapter is based in the work titled "RestLib: A toolbox for single subject resting state analysis". Presented in the 7th International Seminar in Biomedical Engineering.

4.1 Introduction

Scientific reproducibility is one of the most important requirements of modern science. Recent evidence suggests that a considerable percentage of the scientific studies published today are poorly reproduced. For instance, Begley and Ellis report that 89% percent of the cancer related studies cannot be reproduced, even with the collaboration of the original authors [4, 6]. Baker reports that a small percentage (39%) of psychological studies can be reproduced [3]. In neuroimaging analysis recent work showed that even small software fails, for instance in statistical assessment, may result in overestimation of results, affecting a considerable numbers of studies using that software. Nowadays, there is a growing interest from the scientific community in improve several aspects of studies reproducibility. Contextualizing, scientific reproducibility or transparency, refers to the fact that any researcher may reproduce with minimal effort the results reported by others researchers. This can be guaranteed by using several strategies, including, *clearness and openness in* the formulation of methodological protocols, data sharing practices, robust statistical analysis, and reproducibility related to software tools, among others. Clearness and openness in the formulation of methodological protocol refers to a complete specification of the experimental procedure before the experimentation is performed. Data sharing refers to the publication of the data related to study in order to allow external validation. Robust statistical analysis is related to the need of having a well planned statistical protocol, which considers the population size, possible sources of noise and confound, and the results analysis, among others. Finally, reproducibility related to software tools is about the fact that methods used for data analysis should be available for the scientific community. Because of the computational focus of this thesis, in this chapter, we focused on reproducibility related to software tools issues of the methods herein reported.

Research in neuroimaging is a growing and diversified field, in general, several skills are required to successfully approach these studies, including, MRI physics, experimental protocol design, legal and ethical considerations, clinical expertise, data handling, and sta-

4 RestLib: An open source tool for RSNs assessment

tistical analysis, among others. To overcome these challenges commonly multidisciplinary teams are joined to contribute from their different perspectives to the construction of the study. Ideally, each skill should be covered by a field expert, however, because of economical restrictions in most of the cases many of these tasks are covered by a small research team. In the case of data analysis it is usually performed by personnel with minimal technical training, or with a lack of specialized knowledge about particular issues of neuroimaging. In this context, the main idea of this work is provide a user friendly and open source toolbox that could make resting state analysis available to every neuroscience related researcher with a minimal knowledge of the underlying technical details of the approaches. More specifically, we propose RestLib an open source framework which comprises a helpful set of functionalities to perform resting state analyses for individual assessment, providing in this way access to the methods described in the previous chapters, among others. The toolbox was developed following the next guidelines:

- 1. The experiments supporting this tool were conducted assuming a high level of variance between research centers, resonator settings and other variables. Therefore, the resulting product aims to cover as many as possible these variabilities. This topic was treated in detail in chapter 2 of this document.
- 2. We consider that science should be as transparent as possible, in the context of neuroimaging studies this means, among other requisites to release all the elements required to reproduce the obtained results. Hence, the framework developed in this work is released using an open source license. Details around this requirement are treated in following sections of this chapter.
- 3. Clinical applications require objective measure scales that allow sense a degree of trustworthiness and support in a better way the decision making process. For that reason all the methods included in the framework are paired with an analysis to measure in an objective way its reliability. The proposed sensing strategy is explained and discussed in chapter 3 of this dissertation.
- 4. fMRI analysis is commonly performed using well designed projects like Statistical Parametric Mapping (SMP) or FMRIB Software Library (FSL). The idea of this requirement is to build our tool to be compatible with one of these popular projects, but also to be flexible enough to extend its functionalities with a minimum effort. This requirement is going to be better explained in this chapter.
- 5. We also take into account that the set of expected users not only involves professionals with high level of programming skills, but also professions with a lack or even a small level of these abilities. Having said that, this last requirement aims to design an easy to use tool and for that purpose the framework includes a graphical user interface (GUI). This topic is discussed in this chapter.

This chapter is structured as follows: first, we describe some methodological aspects related to software tools in resting state analysis, then we present in detail the architecture of the herein proposed framework and how this structure suits the necessities of the resting state community. Following, we introduce the contributions made in RestLib by presenting examples of possible research questions that can be addressed using the resting state analysis framework implemented. This section particularly shows the tool in action via the analysis of data acquired in RS, describe the functionalities and related limitations, and discusses the obtained results. We hope that by solving those punctual issues the interest of the neuroscientific community might increase.

4.2 Methods

Two of the most fundamental questions in the neuroimage processing field are how the information captured is related to the different brain processes, and how this information evolves with time. In that line, methods used to analyze single subject fMRI-RS data are mainly focused on characterize the relationship between a mental state and each image voxel time series. Apply these kind of strategies usually require a high level of knowledge affecting in that way the reproducibility of the methods. A possible way to minimize this effect is to use software solutions devised to encapsulate part of that expertise and also to automatize exhaustively tasks. Nevertheless, many existing implementations in software tools consist of small and isolated code snippets, or sets of packages, and lack of a dedicated single, integrated and flexible software framework. Additionally, the most common interaction with this solutions is through the command line, this is, they do not provide a user friendly graphical interface, neither for displaying results. As a consequence, to access to this kind of software is also required to have a high level of programming skills. We consider that a proposed solution in this matter should aim to be able to integrate directly via a user interface with well known software tools used by the neuroscience community. This section is oriented to explain how we addressed this issues in our proposed framework.

4.2.1 Framework architecture

The "Resting-State Analysis Library" (RestLib) was developed as an open source and cross platform framework implemented using the MATLAB programming language. The main tool used to build RestLib is the Matlab-batch system, a projects that aims to solve the problem of development of data analysis tools in a generic way. This software is used as the main source of interaction by well known software packages, such as SPM. Therefore, our proposed solution is compatible with SPM routines and its choice is perfectly suitable for both cognitive and clinical neuroscience research. The selection and use of the Matlabbatch system also facilitates the inclusion of novel contributions from others developers.

Matlab-batch system programming allows build well defined interchangeable modules.

4 RestLib: An open source tool for RSNs assessment

To accomplish that, the framework provides a structured language to define inputs and outputs as MATLAB objects. Programmers can also add constraints and consistency checks to these elements. To ensure certain degree of safety, the system only runs procedures which meet all the consistency criteria. Therefore, in that way the algorithms are freed from checks for input completeness or consistency. Additionally, the framework also provides a shape to create templates for recurring processing tasks. These templates can be declared either by using the GUI or the MATLAB command line syntax and can be reused to perform analyses over large datasets in a consistent way. All settings and parameters in those templates are documented for future reference. With all these advantages and the compatibility with SPM we consider that the Matlab-batch system constitutes the best alternative available to perform full flexible resting state analyses and also offer a tool which advanced users can easily access technical details and expand the toolbox with their own developed methods.

Having said that, RestLib was built around three main modules: Preprocessing module, Spatial Decomposition module and RSNs Analysis module. The first one, named preprocessing includes wrappers for state of the art tools, specifically for ArtRepair and Artifact Detection Tools (ART), for the tasks of motion corrections and signal despiking. This module particularly integrates transparently and smoothly with SPM and its fMRI preprocessing routines (slice timing correction, realignment, co-registration, spatial normalization and transformation to the MNI standard space). The Spatial Decomposition module allows to interact with the tool GroupICA GIFT using the Matlab-batch system. It maps all possible combinations of parameters listed in GIFT for the task of decompose fMRI signal into spatial independent components using the ICA method. Finally, the RSNs Analysis module accomplish which we consider our two main contributions. The first one is classification module which determines the source of each one of the ICs as artifactual and non-artifactual. The second one is the identification module which selects the subset of ICs with the highest visual similarity to a set of RSNs templates.

4.3 Results

In this section we exemplify how the use of RestLib can address common neuroimaging research questions, particularly, we treat these two questions: 1) Given a set of independent components obtained by using ICA, which of them have a non-artifactual nature?, and 2) How well known functional maps, such as the RSNs, can be automatically identified in a set of independent components?. These two questions are of particular interest in clinical applications and practice. Additionally is worthy to mention that RestLib's functionalities can be accessed in two different ways: By using the Matlab-batch system embedded along with the SPM framework, or by scripting the functions in the toolbox. Therefore, both questions can be solved in a very flexible shape. We hope that by investigating theses questions, it provides a basic knowledge about

the RestLib framework and inspires neuroscientists to further explore their data using the herein proposed framework.

4.3.1 Question 1: Given a set of independent components obtained by using ICA, which of them have a non-artifactual nature?

As discussed before fMRI-RS protocol captures both, "neuronal" and artifactual signals [18, 19, 20, 42]. Nevertheless, most of the analysis performed over that protocol focus in non-artifactual signals [19, 20]. Therefore, a mandatory preprocessing step consists in determine the nature of the signal to focus just on the "neuronal" ones. Initial work to perform this discrimination focused on the energy of low frequency subbands to characterize non-artifactual sources [11, 13]. More recently, machine learning approaches have been proposed to discriminate between both categories by using a more sophisticated spatio-temporal characterization [18]. These approaches have provided high levels of discrimination between both categories [18].

Machine learning approaches aim to learn patterns of neuronality out of labeled examples of ICA sources [18]. These labels are provided by experts trained in the recognition of these patterns. Unfortunately, majority of research labs does not have access to the specialized knowledge required to construct the training datasets, or even to build the machine learning algorithm. In order to overcome this limitation, we provide a pretrained model to perform the discrimination task between sources of "neuronal" and artifactual origin. By using this approach we overcome the need of having trained personnel to perform this discrimination task. In addition, we accelerate the analysis process by automatizing it.

Materials and methods

For the neuronal component selection, a group of 19 healthy controls (10 women, mean age = 23 ± 3 years) were initially used for a supervised learning machine classification between "neuronal" versus artifactual components. ICs samples were obtained from the ICA decomposition (30 components) of this control group. Data were acquired on a Siemens Magneton 3T MR scanner with a gradient echo-planar sequence using axial slice orientation: 32 slices, TE = 40ms, flip angle = 90° , voxel-size = $3.4 \times 3.4 \times 3.0 \text{ }mm^3$, TR = 2460ms. We combined expert knowledge and machine learning to build an automatic classification model. The classifier was based on the IC-fingerprint, a low level representation of the spatio-temporal information of each independent component. This feature vector aims to characterize the high energy contributions of low frequency ranges (0.01 - 0.1 Hz) of the time course and the high sparsity of the spatial map, both properties typically attributed to neuronal sources in resting state [15, 17, 62]. A total of 570 ICs were labeled after visual inspection by the expert using one of the three possible categories: "neuronal" (n=224), artifactual (n=248) and "undefined" (n=98). Only samples labeled as "neuronal" and artifactual were used during the training process.

For the support vector machine (SVM), two different kernels were considered: a linear kernel and a radial basis function kernel (RBF). In the case of the RBF kernel, the γ parameter was varied from 0.1 to 1 using steps of 0.1. For the regularization parameter of both kernels we considered $loq_{10}C \in \{-1, 0, \dots, 8\}$ [39]. Additionally, a nested leave-oneout cross-validation (LOO-CV) strategy was used to select the best SVM parameter set. This procedure also provided an unbiased estimate of classifier generalization ability. We performed LOO-CV in the following way: For each fold, the data of a single control subject were excluded for the test set, and then the remaining data are repeatedly repartitioned, i.e. the data of the 18 remaining participants are split into a validation (1 control) and training set (17 controls). The optimal parameters for the SVM were selected on the validation set before applying it to the test set. The area under the Receiver Operational Curve (ROC) was used as performance measurement for the parameter selection [10]. The SVM-RBF classifier gave a performance on the training dataset of $0.940 \pm 0.003\%$ which was significantly higher than the SVM with linear kernel performance of $0.927 \pm 0.005\%$ (p < 0.01). The SVM-RBF also provided the best classification accuracy (94%) compared to visual selection in overall for neuronal components. Based on these results, we selected the SVM-RBF classifier for the task of neuronal IC labeling.

Results

Figure 4.1 shows the automatic classification results for two ICs computed at individual level. As observed "neuronal" components are characterized by low frequency information and a high overlapping with cortical regions. In contrasts, artifactual components are related to highly spiking signals with a major contribution of high frequencies in the temporal domain, as well as, an evident saw-tooth pattern in the time course.

4.3.2 Question 2: How well known functional maps, such as the RSNs, can be automatically identified in a set of independent components?

RSNs provide information about different subsystems (for instance, sensorial or cognitive). A common approach in fMRI-RS analysis is to focus on particular subsystems by focusing in specific RSNs. For instance, consciousness related studies have focused on DMN [55, 75] or experimentation about visual impairment has been studied using the visual networks [26]. In this kind of studies the aim is to compare the same RSN for different populations. Therefore, for each subject the corresponding RSN should be identified. RSNs exhibit highly characteristic spatial patterns which overlap well known brain regions. Therefore, in principle the identification in a set of ICs consists in identifying the components that better resemble the expected spatial pattern. However, in severely altered brain conditions, cerebral activity may be highly affected resulting in a reconfiguration of the RSN. In these

cases identification of specific RSN may be challenging. This problem is amplified when multiple networks should be studied simultaneously [20].

Commonly the labeling of RSNs should be performed by trained personal, a task that is prone to error and time-consuming. Specially, when multiple RSNs should be characterized. In RestLib we address this limitation by providing a multiple templates matching algorithm that automatically solves the problem of identification of the expected patterns of RSNs in a set of ICA components. This approach is based on a set of previously constructed templates of the RSN and runs without any intervention of the user.

Figure 4.1. Classified components of the same subject. Upper part shows the temporal signal associated to the spatial component in the lower part.

Materials and methods

RSNs templates were selected by an expert via visual inspection from a set of spatially independent components. These components were taken from 12 independently assessed controls (4 women, mean age 21 ± 3 years) scanned on a 3T scanner (32 slices; repetition time = 2460ms). The templates were then checked by another expert for accuracy of structural labeling.

Results

Figure 4.2 illustrates the set of ICA components (top) that better resemble a set previously defined of RSNs templates (bottom) for a healthy control subject. Colors in the components corresponds to the templates assignation. This matching was performed automatically by

using the previously described method. As observed, the proposed approach is able to automatically find the complete set of RSNs templates among the 30 ICs. When the expert perform this task manually commonly he/she should look for each RSN one at a time.

Figure 4.2. Automatically labeled components of the same subject. Axial, coronal and sagittal exhibited cuts correspond to the middle slice of each direction.

This methodology may bias the ICs selection by privileging some RSNs over others, for instance, DMN over the rest of the RSNs [32, 31]. In the proposed approach the visual similarity for the 10 RSNs is evaluated in parallel resulting in a more objective strategy. By using this approach, a large number of networks can be labeled without any human intervention, resulting also in a time saving approach.

Subject's Components

4.4 Conclusions

ICA constitutes an excellent tool to parcellate the fMRI signal using a data-driven approach. However, this method does not identify spatial structures of interest, as well as, does not provide any information about the origin of the source, if "neuronal" or artifactual. Evidence reveals that removal of the artifactual contribution to the BOLD signal represents a critical step for any resting state based analysis [18, 42].

The used characterization, i.e., building the multidimensional fingerprint, was carefully selected to be independent of the spatial pattern of the components. This aspect makes this approach quite suitable in patients with severely affected brains where the spatial pattern can be highly disrupted.

Additionally, we would like to remark that we built RestLib to be compatible with SPM. Hence, users will have no difficulty in using the graphical interfaces. Thanks to its modular design, RestLib can easily be extended via the addition of new functionalities, therefore aiming to improve the interaction between the neuroimaging and clinic communities.

5 Discussion

In this thesis, we propose a novel framework to perform fMRI resting state analysis. This tool is able to characterize brain dynamics at single subject level for clinical environments. In addition, it considers several real requirements for clinics including, robustness to variations in acquisition protocols, measurements of the degree of reliability in results and high levels of reproducibility. The framework is based in a multiple templates matching approach to automatically identify the RSNs and it also considers a strategy to discriminate between artifactual and "neuronal" components. The proposed framework was tested in different clinical problems resulting in high levels of automation in the characterization.

Previous works in fMRI-RS characterization have focused on group studies, i.e., looking for differences in brain activity between populations [54]. These approaches are suitable to characterize general features of pathological/pharmacological brain conditions. Nevertheless, the use of fMRI to support patient characterization in clinics requires a single subject level assessment, for instance, for diagnostic or prognostic tasks [20]. In this work, we propose a novel method which is suitable to characterize fMRI dynamics at single subject level. The method aims to automatically identify the so called RSNs of "neuronal" origin. These functional entities have been linked to several pathological/pharmacological altered brain states, resulting in a highly valuable source of information to perform diagnostic/prognostic tasks. This characterization allows to study intra-subject patterns that may carry out valuable information about the patient condition. This requirement is specially important in severely affected brain states, such as, DoCs, among others. In addition, features extracted at individual level can be used to construct automatic diagnostic/prognostic tools based on machine learning approaches [54, 65].

The proposed framework also provides robustness to variations in acquisition protocols. Most of the studies in neuroimaging focus on very controlled capture settings. Nevertheless, acquisition protocols in clinical environments are widely heterogeneous. For instance, MRI facilities may highly vary across centers, including, several MRI vendors, different MRI magnetic field capabilities and distinct parameters in the capture settings. Clinical solutions must account for this variability or at least it should aim to support as many configurations as possible. The proposed framework was tested under different experimental conditions, including: spatial resolutions, lengths of the acquisition, repetition times and differences in the experimental conditions of acquisition, among others. Our results suggest that the proposed framework is robust enough to identify the RSNs. In particular, a large percentage of RSNs can be properly identified under different experimental conditions at

5.1 Future Work

individual level.

Features extracted by automated characterization approaches provides important information to support decision making processes [73]. Nevertheless, these features should be supported by objective scales to measure the level of trustworthiness of the feature itself. This level refers to a degree of reliability about the existence of the feature. For instance, an automated method may identify an specific RSN. However, the identification alone is not enough to claim the existence of that RSN. It is necessary additional information to measure in an objective way the certainty of the label assignment. Our framework provides a first approach to tackle this limitation. In particular, we devised an strategy to measure the level of similarity with previously labeled RSN in other subjects. Therefore, we can build an index with low values for low detection percentage, i.e., labeling with low levels of trustworthiness, and high values for high levels of certainty about the label assignation.

Finally, in the last chapter we overcome the critical issue of reproducibility. To face that problem we propose RestLib, a MATLAB toolbox for accessible and flexible resting state analysis of fMRI data. Although MATLAB is not freely available software, it provides high level language, as well as its widespread use in the neuroscientific community makes it a favorable environment to analyze neuroimaging data. Furthermore, many MATLAB based toolboxes already exist to import, preprocess and analyze brain data. RestLib is therefore fully compatible with the most widely used of them, SPM [59]. And also allows an easy integration with motion correction methods and our proposed ICA related algorithms into the currently used pipelines, especially via the Matlab-batch system. Thanks to its graphical interfaces, RestLib requires no programming ability whilst allowing fully flexible resting state analysis. In addition, developers can easily add new algorithms, with very little prior knowledge of the toolboxs functionalities. In this work, we presented our software framework by exploring the type of questions that can be addressed using this methodology and that cannot be properly answered using group level analysis approach. With the development of RestLib, we hope not only to provide a working tool for neuroscientists but also a platform to motivate the development of the techniques and contribute to the resolution of some of its current limitations.

5.1 Future Work

As previously discussed we focused our efforts on support the characterization of several clinical states at single subject level. The expected consequence is that by using our framework the community can improve the characterization of several clinical states at individual level, which can lead to an enhancement in the characterization of those populations. Since each group of subjects is likely to have a specific pattern of fMRI-RS connectivity, different classifiers can be trained to distinguish between those populations, helping in that way to clinicians with the persistent challenge of how to implement the fMRI-RS paradigm on an individualized basis for discrimination between hard to distinguish pathological states, such as MCS and VS/UWS [22].

Although MATLAB is extensively used by the science community in general. Mainly due to its complete modules to analyze different sources of data, as well as, its high level programming language. It still is a proprietary software and this fact may also influence the reproducibility of the studies. Therefore a future version of RestLib will be released as RestPy which will offer all the advantages of RestLib in an complete python based framework. The challenge of this task is to offer robust preprocessing routines commonly performed with tools like SPM or FSL. ICA implementations and different parcellation routines must also be included in the new framework in order to offer to neuroscientists and clinicians more tools to improve their jobs.

5.2 Information Sharing Statement

RestLib and all its documentation are available to download from: https://github. com/guaje/restlib. The toolbox code is distributed for free, but as copyright software under the terms of the GNU General Public License as published by the Free Software Foundation. RestLib is written for MATLAB 8.0 (R2012b) and onwards, and needs an installed version of SPM8 to work. For further information on how to use the software, please consult RestLib's manual, available here: https://github.com/guaje/restlib. Some of the datasets used in this paper are freely available to the general public, specifically the data from the 1000 Functional Connectomes Project (http://fcon_1000.projects. nitrc.org) which provides a website where data can be downloaded.

5.3 Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the project "Caracterización de interacciones entre redes de descanso en pacientes con desórdenes de conciencia" from Universidad Central de Colombia, the Belgian National Funds for Scientic Research (FNRS), tinnitus Prize 2011 (FNRS 9.4501.12), the European Commission, the James McDonnell Foundation, the European Space Agency, Mind Science Foundation, the French Speaking Community Concerted Research Action, the Belgian interuniversity attraction pole, the Public Utility Foundation "Université Européenne du Travail", "Fondazione Europea di Ricerca Biomedica" and the University Hospital of Liége.

Bibliography

- [1] ABOU-ELSEOUD, Ahmed ; STARCK, Tuomo ; REMES, Jukka ; NIKKINEN, Juha ; TERVONEN, Osmo ; KIVINIEMI, Vesa: The effect of model order selection in group PICA. In: *Human brain mapping* 31 (2010), Nr. 8, S. 1207–1216
- [2] BAGSHAW, Andrew P.; CAVANNA, Andrea E.: Resting state networks in paroxysmal disorders of consciousness. In: *Epilepsy & Behavior* 26 (2013), Nr. 3, S. 290–294
- [3] BAKER, Monya: First results from psychology's largest reproducibility test. In: Nature (2015)
- BAKER, Monya ; DOLGIN, Elie: Cancer reproducibility project releases first results. In: Nature 541 (2017), Nr. 7637, S. 269–270
- [5] BECKMANN, Christian F. ; DELUCA, Marilena ; DEVLIN, Joseph T. ; SMITH, Stephen M.: Investigations into resting-state connectivity using independent component analysis. In: *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences* 360 (2005), Nr. 1457, S. 1001–1013
- [6] BEGLEY, C G.; ELLIS, Lee M.: Drug development: Raise standards for preclinical cancer research. In: *Nature* 483 (2012), Nr. 7391, S. 531–533
- [7] BELLEC, Pierre ; MESSÉ, Arnaud ; COYNEL, David ; PERLBARG, Vincent ; BENALI, Habib ; MARRELEC, Guillaume: Resting-state brain networks in functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI). In: *Brain Mapping*. Springer, 2011, S. 361–372
- [8] BISWAL, Bharat ; ZERRIN YETKIN, F ; HAUGHTON, Victor M. ; HYDE, James S.: Functional connectivity in the motor cortex of resting human brain using echo-planar mri. In: *Magnetic resonance in medicine* 34 (1995), Nr. 4, S. 537–541
- BISWAL, Bharat B.: Resting state fMRI: a personal history. In: Neuroimage 62 (2012), Nr. 2, S. 938–944
- [10] BRADLEY, Andrew P.: The use of the area under the ROC curve in the evaluation of machine learning algorithms. In: *Pattern recognition* 30 (1997), Nr. 7, S. 1145–1159
- [11] CALHOUN, VD ; ADALI, T ; PEARLSON, GD ; PEKAR, JJ: Spatial and temporal independent component analysis of functional MRI data containing a pair of taskrelated waveforms. In: *Human brain mapping* 13 (2001), Nr. 1, S. 43–53

- [12] CALHOUN, VD ; ADALI, T ; STEVENS, MC ; KIEHL, KA ; PEKAR, JJ: Semi-blind ICA of fMRI: A method for utilizing hypothesis-derived time courses in a spatial ICA analysis. In: *Neuroimage* 25 (2005), Nr. 2, S. 527–538
- [13] CALHOUN, Vince D.; ADALI, Tulay; PEARLSON, Godfrey D.; PEKAR, JJ: A method for making group inferences from functional MRI data using independent component analysis. In: *Human brain mapping* 14 (2001), Nr. 3, S. 140–151
- [14] CASALI, Adenauer G.; GOSSERIES, Olivia; ROSANOVA, Mario; BOLY, Mélanie; SARASSO, Simone; CASALI, Karina R.; CASAROTTO, Silvia; BRUNO, Marie-Aurélie ; LAUREYS, Steven; TONONI, Giulio [u. a.]: A theoretically based index of consciousness independent of sensory processing and behavior. In: *Science translational medicine* 5 (2013), Nr. 198, S. 198ra105–198ra105
- [15] CORDES, Dietmar ; HAUGHTON, Victor M. ; ARFANAKIS, Konstantinos ; WENDT, Gary J. ; TURSKI, Patrick A. ; MORITZ, Chad H. ; QUIGLEY, Michelle A. ; MEYERAND, M E.: Mapping functionally related regions of brain with functional connectivity MR imaging. In: *American Journal of Neuroradiology* 21 (2000), Nr. 9, S. 1636–1644
- [16] DAMOISEAUX, JS; ROMBOUTS, SARB; BARKHOF, F; SCHELTENS, P; STAM, CJ ; SMITH, Stephen M.; BECKMANN, CF: Consistent resting-state networks across healthy subjects. In: *Proceedings of the national academy of sciences* 103 (2006), Nr. 37, S. 13848–13853
- [17] DAUBECHIES, I ; ROUSSOS, E ; TAKERKART, S ; BENHARROSH, M ; GOLDEN, C ; D'ARDENNE, K ; RICHTER, W ; COHEN, JD ; HAXBY, J: Independent component analysis for brain fMRI does not select for independence. In: *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 106 (2009), Nr. 26, S. 10415–10422
- [18] DE MARTINO, Federico ; GENTILE, Francesco ; ESPOSITO, Fabrizio ; BALSI, Marco ; DI SALLE, Francesco ; GOEBEL, Rainer ; FORMISANO, Elia: Classification of fMRI independent components using IC-fingerprints and support vector machine classifiers. In: Neuroimage 34 (2007), Nr. 1, S. 177–194
- [19] DEMERTZI, Athena ; ANTONOPOULOS, Georgios ; HEINE, Lizette ; VOSS, Henning U.
 ; CRONE, Julia S. ; DE LOS ANGELES, Carlo ; BAHRI, Mohamed A. ; DI PERRI, Carol
 ; VANHAUDENHUYSE, Audrey ; CHARLAND-VERVILLE, Vanessa [u. a.]: Intrinsic
 functional connectivity differentiates minimally conscious from unresponsive patients.
 In: Brain (2015), S. awv169
- [20] DEMERTZI, Athena ; GOMEZ, Francisco ; CRONE, Julia S. ; VANHAUDENHUYSE, Audrey ; TSHIBANDA, Luaba ; NOIRHOMME, Quentin ; THONNARD, Marie ; CHARLAND-VERVILLE, Vanessa ; KIRSCH, Murielle ; LAUREYS, Steven [u. a.]: Multiple fMRI

system-level baseline connectivity is disrupted in patients with consciousness alterations. In: *Cortex* 52 (2014), S. 35–46

- [21] DEMIRCI, Oguz ; CLARK, Vincent P. ; MAGNOTTA, Vincent A. ; ANDREASEN, Nancy C. ; LAURIELLO, John ; KIEHL, Kent A. ; PEARLSON, Godfrey D. ; CAL-HOUN, Vince D.: A review of challenges in the use of fMRI for disease classification/characterization and a projection pursuit application from a multi-site fMRI schizophrenia study. In: *Brain imaging and behavior* 2 (2008), Nr. 3, S. 207–226
- [22] EDLOW, Brian L.; GIACINO, Joseph T.; WU, Ona: Functional MRI and outcome in traumatic coma. In: Current neurology and neuroscience reports 13 (2013), Nr. 9, S. 375
- [23] FARB, Norman A.; GRADY, Cheryl L.; STROTHER, Stephen; TANG-WAI, David F.; MASELLIS, Mario; BLACK, Sandra; FREEDMAN, Morris; POLLOCK, Bruce G.; CAMPBELL, Karen L.; HASHER, Lynn [u. a.]: Abnormal network connectivity in frontotemporal dementia: evidence for prefrontal isolation. In: *Cortex* 49 (2013), Nr. 7, S. 1856–1873
- [24] FERNÁNDEZ-ESPEJO, Davinia ; SODDU, Andrea ; CRUSE, Damian ; PALACIOS, Eva M. ; JUNQUE, Carme ; VANHAUDENHUYSE, Audrey ; RIVAS, Eva ; NEWCOMBE, Virginia ; MENON, David K. ; PICKARD, John D. [u. a.]: A role for the default mode network in the bases of disorders of consciousness. In: Annals of neurology 72 (2012), Nr. 3, S. 335–343
- [25] FOX, Michael D.; RAICHLE, Marcus E.: Spontaneous fluctuations in brain activity observed with functional magnetic resonance imaging. In: *Nature Reviews Neuro*science 8 (2007), Nr. 9, S. 700–711
- [26] GALLO, Antonio ; ESPOSITO, Fabrizio ; SACCO, Rosaria ; DOCIMO, Renato ; BISECCO, Alvino ; DELLA CORTE, Marida ; D'AMBROSIO, Alessandro ; CORBO, Daniele ; ROSA, Nicola ; LANZA, Michele [u. a.]: Visual resting-state network in relapsing-remitting MS with and without previous optic neuritis. In: *Neurology* 79 (2012), Nr. 14, S. 1458–1465
- [27] GIACINO, Joseph T.; ASHWAL, Stephen; CHILDS, Nancy; CRANFORD, Ronald; JENNETT, Bryan; KATZ, Douglas I.; KELLY, James P.; ROSENBERG, Jay H.; WHYTE, JOHN; ZAFONTE, RD [u. a.]: The minimally conscious state definition and diagnostic criteria. In: *Neurology* 58 (2002), Nr. 3, S. 349–353
- [28] GIACINO, Joseph T.; KALMAR, Kathleen; WHYTE, John: The JFK Coma Recovery Scale-Revised: measurement characteristics and diagnostic utility. In: Archives of physical medicine and rehabilitation 85 (2004), Nr. 12, S. 2020–2029

- [29] GOLDFINE, Andrew M. ; VICTOR, Jonathan D. ; CONTE, Mary M. ; BARDIN, Jonathan C. ; SCHIFF, Nicholas D.: Determination of awareness in patients with severe brain injury using EEG power spectral analysis. In: *Clinical Neurophysiology* 122 (2011), Nr. 11, S. 2157–2168
- [30] GÓMEZ, Francisco ; SODDU, Andrea ; NOIRHOMME, Quentin ; VANHAUDENHUYSE, Audrey ; TSHIBANDA, L ; LEPORE, Natasha ; LAUREYS, Steven: DTI based structural damage characterization for Disorders of Consciousness. In: *Image Processing (ICIP)*, 2012 19th IEEE International Conference on IEEE, 2012, S. 1257–1260
- [31] GREICIUS, Michael D.; FLORES, Benjamin H.; MENON, Vinod; GLOVER, Gary H.; SOLVASON, Hugh B.; KENNA, Heather; REISS, Allan L.; SCHATZBERG, Alan F.: Resting-state functional connectivity in major depression: abnormally increased contributions from subgenual cingulate cortex and thalamus. In: *Biological psychiatry* 62 (2007), Nr. 5, S. 429–437
- [32] GREICIUS, Michael D.; SRIVASTAVA, Gaurav; REISS, Allan L.; MENON, Vinod: Default-mode network activity distinguishes Alzheimer's disease from healthy aging: evidence from functional MRI. In: *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* of the United States of America 101 (2004), Nr. 13, S. 4637–4642
- [33] GRÖTSCHEL, Martin ; HOLLAND, Olaf: Solving matching problems with linear programming. In: *Mathematical Programming* 33 (1985), Nr. 3, S. 243–259
- [34] GUAJE, J.; RUDAS, J.; DEMERTZI, A.; HEINE, L.; PHILLIPS, C.; TSHIBANDA,
 L.; NOIRHOMME, Q.; RAMANI, R.; FRANCO, H.; LAUREYS, S.; AND. F GOMEZ,
 A. S.: RestLib: A toolbox for single subject resting state analysis. In: Proceedings of the VII International seminar in biomedical engineering (2014), 2014
- [35] HAGMANN, Patric ; JONASSON, Lisa ; MAEDER, Philippe ; THIRAN, Jean-Philippe ; WEDEEN, Van J. ; MEULI, Reto: Understanding diffusion MR imaging techniques: from scalar diffusion-weighted imaging to diffusion tensor imaging and beyond 1. In: *Radiographics* 26 (2006), Nr. suppl_1, S. S205–S223
- [36] HALL, Mark ; FRANK, Eibe ; HOLMES, Geoffrey ; PFAHRINGER, Bernhard ; REUTE-MANN, Peter ; WITTEN, Ian H.: The WEKA data mining software: an update. In: ACM SIGKDD explorations newsletter 11 (2009), Nr. 1, S. 10–18
- [37] HEEGER, David J.; RESS, David: What does fMRI tell us about neuronal activity? In: Nature Reviews Neuroscience 3 (2002), Nr. 2, S. 142–151
- [38] HEINE, Lizette ; SODDU, Andrea ; GÓMEZ, Francisco ; VANHAUDENHUYSE, Audrey ; TSHIBANDA, Luaba ; THONNARD, Marie ; CHARLAND-VERVILLE, Vanessa ; KIRSCH, Murielle ; LAUREYS, Steven ; DEMERTZI, Athena: Resting state networks and consciousness. In: *Frontiers in psychology* 3 (2012), S. 295

- [39] HSU, Chih-Wei ; CHANG, Chih-Chung ; LIN, Chih-Jen [u. a.]: A practical guide to support vector classification. (2003)
- [40] HUDSON, Andrew E.; CALDERON, Diany P.; PFAFF, Donald W.; PROEKT, Alex: Recovery of consciousness is mediated by a network of discrete metastable activity states. In: *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 111 (2014), Nr. 25, S. 9283–9288
- [41] JAFRI, Madiha J.; PEARLSON, Godfrey D.; STEVENS, Michael; CALHOUN, Vince D.: A method for functional network connectivity among spatially independent restingstate components in schizophrenia. In: *Neuroimage* 39 (2008), Nr. 4, S. 1666–1681
- [42] KELLY, Robert E.; ALEXOPOULOS, George S.; WANG, Zhishun; GUNNING, Faith M. ; MURPHY, Christopher F.; MORIMOTO, Sarah S.; KANELLOPOULOS, Dora; JIA, Zhiru; LIM, Kelvin O.; HOPTMAN, Matthew J.: Visual inspection of independent components: defining a procedure for artifact removal from fMRI data. In: *Journal* of neuroscience methods 189 (2010), Nr. 2, S. 233–245
- [43] KING, JR ; FAUGERAS, Frédéric ; GRAMFORT, Alexandre ; SCHURGER, A ; EL KAROUI, I ; SITT, JD ; ROHAUT, B ; WACONGNE, C ; LABYT, E ; BEKIN-SCHTEIN, Tristan [u. a.]: Single-trial decoding of auditory novelty responses facilitates the detection of residual consciousness. In: *Neuroimage* 83 (2013), S. 726–738
- [44] LAIRD, Angela R.; FOX, P M.; EICKHOFF, Simon B.; TURNER, Jessica A.; RAY, Kimberly L.; MCKAY, D R.; GLAHN, David C.; BECKMANN, Christian F.; SMITH, Stephen M.; FOX, Peter T.: Behavioral interpretations of intrinsic connectivity networks. In: *Journal of cognitive neuroscience* 23 (2011), Nr. 12, S. 4022–4037
- [45] LAUREYS, Steven ; CELESIA, Gastone G. ; COHADON, Francois ; LAVRIJSEN, Jan ; LEÓN-CARRIÓN, JOSÉ ; SANNITA, Walter G. ; SAZBON, Leon ; SCHMUTZHARD, Erich ; VON WILD, Klaus R. ; ZEMAN, Adam [u. a.]: Unresponsive wakefulness syndrome: a new name for the vegetative state or apallic syndrome. In: *BMC medicine* 8 (2010), Nr. 1, S. 68
- [46] LAUREYS, Steven ; SCHIFF, Nicholas D.: Coma and consciousness: paradigms (re) framed by neuroimaging. In: *Neuroimage* 61 (2012), Nr. 2, S. 478–491
- [47] LEE, Megan H.; SMYSER, Christopher D.; SHIMONY, Joshua S.: Resting-state fMRI: a review of methods and clinical applications. In: *American Journal of Neuroradiology* 34 (2013), Nr. 10, S. 1866–1872
- [48] LI, Ya-Hong; XU, Zhi-Peng: Psychological crisis intervention for the family members of patients in a vegetative state. In: *Clinics* 67 (2012), Nr. 4, S. 341–345

- [49] LOGOTHETIS, Nikos K.: What we can do and what we cannot do with fMRI. In: Nature 453 (2008), Nr. 7197, S. 869–878
- [50] LULÉ, Dorothée ; NOIRHOMME, Quentin ; KLEIH, Sonja C. ; CHATELLE, Camille ; HALDER, Sebastian ; DEMERTZI, Athena ; BRUNO, Marie-Aurélie ; GOSSERIES, Olivia ; VANHAUDENHUYSE, Audrey ; SCHNAKERS, Caroline [u. a.]: Probing command following in patients with disorders of consciousness using a brain-computer interface. In: *Clinical Neurophysiology* 124 (2013), Nr. 1, S. 101–106
- [51] MACLEOD, Malcolm R. ; MICHIE, Susan ; ROBERTS, Ian ; DIRNAGL, Ulrich ; CHALMERS, Iain ; IOANNIDIS, John P. ; SALMAN, Rustam Al-Shahi ; CHAN, An-Wen ; GLASZIOU, Paul: Biomedical research: increasing value, reducing waste. In: *The Lancet* 383 (2014), Nr. 9912, S. 101–104
- [52] MCKEOWN, Martin J.; MAKEIG, Scott; BROWN, Greg G.; JUNG, Tzyy-Ping; KINDERMANN, Sandra S.; BELL, Anthony J.; SEJNOWSKI, Terrence J.: Analysis of fMRI data by blind separation into independent spatial components / DTIC Document. 1997. – Forschungsbericht
- [53] NICHOLS, Elizabeth A.; KAO, Yun-Ching; VERFAELLIE, Mieke; GABRIELI, John D.: Working memory and long-term memory for faces: Evidence from fMRI and global amnesia for involvement of the medial temporal lobes. In: *Hippocampus* 16 (2006), Nr. 7, S. 604
- [54] NOIRHOMME, Quentin; BRECHEISEN, Ralph; LESENFANTS, Damien; ANTONOPOU-LOS, Georgios; LAUREYS, Steven: "Look at my classifier's result": disentangling unresponsive from (minimally) conscious patients. In: *Neuroimage* (2015)
- [55] NORTON, L ; HUTCHISON, RM ; YOUNG, GB ; LEE, DH ; SHARPE, MD ; MIR-SATTARI, SM: Disruptions of functional connectivity in the default mode network of comatose patients. In: *Neurology* 78 (2012), Nr. 3, S. 175–181
- [56] OGAWA, Seiji ; SUNG, Yul-Wan: Functional magnetic resonance imaging. In: Scholarpedia 2 (2007), Nr. 10, S. 3105
- [57] ÖNGÜR, Dost ; LUNDY, Miriam ; GREENHOUSE, Ian ; SHINN, Ann K. ; MENON, Vinod ; COHEN, Bruce M. ; RENSHAW, Perry F.: Default mode network abnormalities in bipolar disorder and schizophrenia. In: *Psychiatry Research: Neuroimaging* 183 (2010), Nr. 1, S. 59–68
- [58] PAULING, Linus; CORYELL, Charles D.: The magnetic properties and structure of hemoglobin, oxyhemoglobin and carbon monoxyhemoglobin. In: *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 22 (1936), Nr. 4, S. 210–216

- [59] PENNY, William D.; FRISTON, Karl J.; ASHBURNER, John T.; KIEBEL, Stefan J. ; NICHOLS, Thomas E.: Statistical parametric mapping: the analysis of functional brain images. Academic press, 2011
- [60] PIERPAOLI, Carlo ; JEZZARD, Peter ; BASSER, Peter J. ; BARNETT, Alan ; DI CHIRO, Giovanni: Diffusion tensor MR imaging of the human brain. In: *Radiology* 201 (1996), Nr. 3, S. 637–648
- [61] POWER, Jonathan D.; BARNES, Kelly A.; SNYDER, Abraham Z.; SCHLAGGAR, Bradley L.; PETERSEN, Steven E.: Spurious but systematic correlations in functional connectivity MRI networks arise from subject motion. In: *Neuroimage* 59 (2012), Nr. 3, S. 2142–2154
- [62] RAICHLE, Marcus E. ; MACLEOD, Ann M. ; SNYDER, Abraham Z. ; POWERS, William J. ; GUSNARD, Debra A. ; SHULMAN, Gordon L.: A default mode of brain function. In: *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 98 (2001), Nr. 2, S. 676–682
- [63] RAICHLE, Marcus E.; MINTUN, Mark A.: Brain work and brain imaging. In: Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 29 (2006), S. 449–476
- [64] RAMANI, Ramachandran ; QIU, Maolin ; QADRI, Saeeda ; GOMEZ, Francisco ; LAU-REYS, Steven ; CONSTABLE, Robert: Proposol 2 microg/mL Affects Higher Mental Function Networks in the Brain. In: Proceedings of the American Society of Anesthesiologists 2013, 2013
- [65] RICHIARDI, Jonas ; ACHARD, Sophie ; BUNKE, Horst ; VAN DE VILLE, Dimitri: Machine learning with brain graphs: predictive modeling approaches for functional imaging in systems neuroscience. In: *IEEE Signal Processing Magazine* 30 (2013), Nr. 3, S. 58–70
- [66] ROSANOVA, Mario ; GOSSERIES, Olivia ; CASAROTTO, Silvia ; BOLY, Mélanie ; CASALI, Adenauer G. ; BRUNO, Marie-Aurélie ; MARIOTTI, Maurizio ; BOVEROUX, Pierre ; TONONI, Giulio ; LAUREYS, Steven [u. a.]: Recovery of cortical effective connectivity and recovery of consciousness in vegetative patients. In: *Brain* (2012), S. awr340
- [67] SALMAN, Rustam Al-Shahi; BELLER, Elaine; KAGAN, Jonathan; HEMMINKI, Elina; PHILLIPS, Robert S.; SAVULESCU, Julian; MACLEOD, Malcolm; WISELY, Janet; CHALMERS, Iain: Increasing value and reducing waste in biomedical research regulation and management. In: *The Lancet* 383 (2014), Nr. 9912, S. 176–185
- [68] SARASSO, Simone ; BOLY, Melanie ; NAPOLITANI, Martino ; GOSSERIES, Olivia ; CHARLAND-VERVILLE, Vanessa ; CASAROTTO, Silvia ; ROSANOVA, Mario ; CASALI, Adenauer G. ; BRICHANT, Jean-Francois ; BOVEROUX, Pierre [u. a.]: Consciousness

and complexity during unresponsiveness induced by propofol, xenon, and ketamine. In: *Current Biology* 25 (2015), Nr. 23, S. 3099–3105

- [69] SCHNAKERS, Caroline ; VANHAUDENHUYSE, Audrey ; GIACINO, Joseph ; VENTURA, Manfredi ; BOLY, Melanie ; MAJERUS, Steve ; MOONEN, Gustave ; LAUREYS, Steven: Diagnostic accuracy of the vegetative and minimally conscious state: clinical consensus versus standardized neurobehavioral assessment. In: *BMC neurology* 9 (2009), Nr. 1, S. 35
- [70] SITT, Jacobo D.; KING, Jean-Remi; EL KAROUI, Imen; ROHAUT, Benjamin; FAUGERAS, Frederic; GRAMFORT, Alexandre; COHEN, Laurent; SIGMAN, Mariano; DEHAENE, Stanislas; NACCACHE, Lionel: Large scale screening of neural signatures of consciousness in patients in a vegetative or minimally conscious state. In: *Brain* 137 (2014), Nr. 8, S. 2258–2270
- [71] SMITH, Stephen M.; FOX, Peter T.; MILLER, Karla L.; GLAHN, David C.; FOX, P M.; MACKAY, Clare E.; FILIPPINI, Nicola; WATKINS, Kate E.; TORO, Roberto; LAIRD, Angela R. [u. a.]: Correspondence of the brain's functional architecture during activation and rest. In: *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 106 (2009), Nr. 31, S. 13040–13045
- [72] STENDER, Johan ; GOSSERIES, Olivia ; BRUNO, Marie-Aurélie ; CHARLAND-VERVILLE, Vanessa ; VANHAUDENHUYSE, Audrey ; DEMERTZI, Athena ; CHATELLE, Camille ; THONNARD, Marie ; THIBAUT, Aurore ; HEINE, Lizette [u. a.]: Diagnostic precision of PET imaging and functional MRI in disorders of consciousness: a clinical validation study. In: *The Lancet* 384 (2014), Nr. 9942, S. 514–522
- [73] STORTI, Silvia F. ; FORMAGGIO, Emanuela ; NORDIO, Roberta ; MANGANOTTI, Paolo ; FIASCHI, Antonio ; BERTOLDO, Alessandra ; TOFFOLO, Gianna M.: Automatic selection of resting-state networks with functional magnetic resonance imaging. In: *Frontiers in neuroscience* 7 (2013), S. 72
- [74] SUI, Jing ; ADALI, Tülay ; PEARLSON, Godfrey D. ; CALHOUN, Vince D.: An ICAbased method for the identification of optimal FMRI features and components using combined group-discriminative techniques. In: *Neuroimage* 46 (2009), Nr. 1, S. 73–86
- [75] VANHAUDENHUYSE, Audrey ; NOIRHOMME, Quentin ; TSHIBANDA, Luaba J-F ; BRUNO, Marie-Aurelie ; BOVEROUX, Pierre ; SCHNAKERS, Caroline ; SODDU, Andrea ; PERLBARG, Vincent ; LEDOUX, Didier ; BRICHANT, Jean-François [u. a.]: Default network connectivity reflects the level of consciousness in non-communicative brain-damaged patients. In: *Brain* 133 (2010), Nr. 1, S. 161–171
- [76] VAROQUAUX, Gaël; CRADDOCK, R C.: Learning and comparing functional connectomes across subjects. In: NeuroImage 80 (2013), S. 405–415

[77] VERGARA, Victor M.; MAYER, Andrew R.; DAMARAJU, Eswar; HUTCHISON, Kent ; CALHOUN, Vince D.: The effect of preprocessing pipelines in subject classification and detection of abnormal resting state functional network connectivity using group ICA. In: *Neuroimage* 145 (2017), S. 365–376